Minutes, City Council, December 15, 2008

1

*******************

CITY COUNCIL WORKSESSION

CONFERENCE ROOM 12, CITY HALL

MONDAY, DECEMBER 15, 2008

5:30 TO 7:00 P.M.

1.
Council Review of Selected Sections of the Newly Adopted H.R. Policy  
*******************
DELIBERATIVE AGENDA    
LOCAL CONTROL COMMISSION

CONTOIS AUDITORIUM, CITY HALL

MONDAY, DECEMBER 15, 2008

7:08 P.M.

PRESENT:  Commissioners Adrian, Ashe, Bushor, Berezniak, Gutchell, Knodell, Davis, Ellis (via 
        phone), Wright, Keogh, Shannon, Montroll, Paul, Decelles and Mayor Kiss
ABSENT:    none
OFFICE OF THE CITY ATTORNEY:  Ken Schatz, Richard Haesler, Jr., Gene Bergman
OFFICE OF THE CLERK/TREASURER’S OFFICE:  Ben Pacy, Lori Olberg, Sue Trainor
PRESIDENT WRIGHT PRESIDING
1.
AGENDA


There were no changes to the agenda.

2.
FIRST CLASS RESTAURANT LIQUOR LICENSE APPLICATION (2008-2009):


Asiana Noodle Shop, 88 Church Street

Commissioner Davis made a motion, seconded by Councilor Ashe, to approve the First Class Restaurant Liquor License Application for Asiana Noodle Shop.  The motion passed unanimously.
3.
ADJOURNMENT
On a motion by Commissioners Davis and Knodell, the Local Control Commission voted unanimously to adjourn at 7:11 p.m.
Attest:


Lori Olberg, Administrative Assistant and Sue Trainor, Executive Secretary to the CAO
REGULAR MEETING, CITY COUNCIL
MONDAY, DECEMBER 15, 2008
7:12 P.M.

PRESENT:  See above.
PRESIDENT WRIGHT PRESIDING
1.
AGENDA

On a motion by Councilors Knodell and Bushor, the Council amended the agenda as follows: amend the consent action for item 6.18.  COMMUNICATION: Tom Buckley, BED; Eugene Bergman, Sr. Assistant City Attorney; Ben Pacy, Assistant CAO, re: Draft Memo Clean Energy Financing District Concept to “waive the reading, accept the communication, place it on file and refer it to the Transportation, Energy and Utilities Committee;” add to the agenda item 9.01.  COMMUNICATION:  Bob Kiss, Mayor, re; Resolution: Process Followed in Investigating and Terminating the Waterfront Supervisor.  note top page of item 11.01.  COMMUNICATION:  Burlington Employees Retirement System, re: Proposed Alternative Funding Methods; note written material for item 20.  RESOLUTION:  Champlain College’s Proposal To Acquire the Ethan Allen Club Property (Councilors Knodell & Wright) and note that this item has been moved to 11.5; note substitute resolution for item 15. RESOLUTION: March 3, 2009 Annual City Meeting—Proposed Charter Change re: Health Department; Board of Health (Councilors Decelles, Berezniak, Knodell: Charter Change Committee); note that item 16.  RESOLUTION:  March 3, 2009 Annual City Meeting—Proposed Charter Change re: Increase in Annual Borrowing Authority for School Department Working Capital and Capital Improvements (Councilor Paul), “f)(3), 4th line, should read two million dollars (2,000,000.00) only”; add the Transportation, Energy and Utilities Committee as a co-sponsor of item 17. RESOLUTION:  Authorization to Execute a Memorandum of Understanding with the Chittenden County Transit Authority for the Development of the Burlington Downtown Transit Center (Board of Finance); note title change and written material for item 19.  COMMUNICATION:  Jonathan P.A. Leopold, Jr., CAO, re: BED Bond Anticipation Note (BAN’s); note substitute resolution for item 19.01.  RESOLUTION:  Authorization for Electric Revenue Bond Anticipation Notes for Burlington Electric Department (Board of Finance); add to the agenda item 21.01. COMMUNICATION:  Linda Seavey, Director, University of Vermont, Campus Planning Services, re: Proposed City of Burlington Stormwater Ordinance.  
Councilor Bushor requested an amendment to the agenda, moving item 21. ORDINANCE: Wastewater, Stormwater and Pollution Control Chapter 26 Rerite (Planning Dept., Code Enforcement, Public Works; Ordinance Committee) (2nd reading) to item 6.25. on the consent agenda.  Amended section 26-3-31 Credits:  “A. Institutional properties with impervious surface within a publicly owned non-traditional separate MS4 system shall receive a credit on their stormwater user fee.  This credit applies only to impervious surfaces within the boundaries of the publicly owned non-traditional separate MS4 system.” Councilor Bushor further noted that this reading is the final reading of the ordinance (not the second as noted above) and has an effective date of April 1, 2009.
Councilor Ashe requested that the agenda be amended by removing item 18.  RESOLUTION:  Supplemental Budget Resolution #2009-08 Quadricentennial Celebration Budget (Board of Finance) from the deliberative agenda and moving it to item 6.26 on the consent agenda; removing item 19.  COMMUNICATION:  Jonathan P.A. Leopold, Jr., CAO, re: BED Bond Anticipation Note from the deliberative agenda and moving it to item 6.27 on the consent agenda and removing item 19.01. RESOLUTION:  Authorization for Electric Revenue Bond Anticipation Notes for Burlington Electric Department (Board of Finance) from the deliberative agenda and moving it to item 6.28 on the consent agenda. The motion passed unanimously.
The meeting was recessed at 7:18 p.m. in order to convene the meeting of the Board of Abatement of Taxes.  
2.
PUBLIC FORUM

President Wright opened the public forum at 7:28 p.m.

Name




Ward/Affiliation


Subject

Robert Miller




3

Appreciation for Gosse Court 









Resolution/Approves Purchase of Ethan 








Allen Club by Champlain College

Jared Wood




1

Approves Champlain College Purchase 








of Ethan Allen Club
Eli Lesser-Goldsmith



7

City of Burlington’s Website Complaint

Colin Campbell




3

Calls for Removal of Parks Commission 







and Parks Management
David Lustgarten



1

Transportation Policy/Parking Lots

Maddy Posig






Disapproves of Champlain College 








Acquisition

Tony Simpson






Disapproves of Champlain College 








Acquisition

Tom Papp
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Temporary CO’s/Strathmore

Bill Church






Disapproves of Champlain College 








Acquisition

Jody Kebabian






Disapproves of Champlain College 








Acquisition/Prefers YMCA
 

Nicole Pelletier






Disapproves of Champlain College 








Acquisition
Kate Neubauer



Sailing Center

Appreciative of Support of Center
Roger Cole




3

Noise Reduction Suggestions

There being no one further coming forward, President Wright closed the public forum at 8:03 p.m.
3.
COMMUNICATION:
City Councilors, re:  General City Affairs (oral) 
Councilor Gutchell spoke regarding the resolution brought forward at the prior meeting which requested that the Mayor answer questions about the Adam Cate investigation.  He wanted it noted that his reason for supporting the resolution was to see if the process could be improved.  He also thought the issue would not have risen to such a level if the Administration and department had communicated with each other.

Councilor Keogh requested information on how the City was doing as far as revenues were concerned for this fiscal year.

Councilor Decelles read a statement criticizing DPW Director Goodkind for his recent comments in the newspaper about the reinstatement of Adam Cate.
Councilor Ashe reiterated his concern about the political nature of the Adam Cate investigation, especially following the statement read by Councilor Decelles. 
Councilor Adrian was offended by Councilor Ashe’s comments.  He stated that the Council members had goals to meet and constituent services that needed to be fulfilled and the responses that the Mayor had been asked for were necessary for that reason. 

Councilor Berezniak thanked the Ethan Allen Museum for hosting the 1797 Christmas.

Councilor Davis reminded everyone that many Burlington residents have a lot of large issues to deal with such as hunger, clothing, jobs, and housing.  The Council should not get wrapped up in the contentious nature of a Mayoral race and forget why they are serving Burlington.
4.
COMMUNICATION:
Mayor Kiss, re:  General City Affairs (oral) 
The Mayor acknowledged the efforts of the Stormwater Task Force which is closing in on finalizing a Stormwater Ordinance that will protect Lake Champlain and address storm water issues that the City has confronted for years.  By the beginning of February, a unified Certificate of Occupancy process will be ready which will allow applicants to the end of their projects more quickly.  Car Share Vermont vehicles are now in town and the program will be up and running soon.  

He noted that CEDO will be making a presentation at this evening’s meeting.  CEDO has been an enormous resource and economic driver for the City of Burlington.  

The Mayor then reminded the Council that the dedication of the Robert E. Miller Recreation Center will occur this week and thanked everyone for the work that went into this project.
5.
COMMITTEE REPORTS
Councilor Bushor noted that the Institutions Committee will be meeting to discuss UVM height requests.
Councilor Davis reminded Councilors that the License Committee will start up next month.  He recognized the members of the Committee and the staff for the work that they have done over the last session.  He requested that Councilors review materials and ask questions as early as possible.
Councilor Shannon announced that the PUD Committee would be meeting this week.  She is concerned that they may not be able to get this work done before the current Council session ends.  The Ordinance Committee is now working on the lead abatement issue along with the stormwater item currently on the consent agenda.  The lead ordinance should be ready by the next meeting.

Councilor Montroll reported that the Transportation Committee dealt with the Shelburne Road Rotary.  They have asked DPW to go back to the State to discuss final financing information and final recommendations on this issue should go to the City Council at the next meeting.  Channel 17/CCTV’s contract has been renewed by the Committee.

6.
CONSENT AGENDA
On a motion by Councilors Knodell and Bushor, the Council voted unanimously to adopt the consent agenda as amended thus taking the indicated actions:

6.01.
RESOLUTION:
Municipal Authorization for Deposit and Withdrawal of City of 





Burlington Funds and Other Banking Procedures (Board of Finance)

*waive the reading and adopt the resolution

6.02.
RESOLUTION:
Support for a Regional Transit Authority (Councilors Montroll, Keogh,





Davis:  Transportation, Energy & Utilities Committee)

*waive the reading and adopt the resolution

6.03.
RESOLUTION:
Approval of T.B. Lincoln Logger, Inc., Agreement (Board of Finance)

*waive the reading and adopt the resolution

6.04.
COMMUNICATION:
Bill Kropelin, Chief Forester, BED, McNeil Station Forestry Office, re:





Authorization to Loan $118,500 for Wood Chipper Purchase

*waive the reading, accept the communication and place it on file

6.05.
RESOLUTION:
Authorization for Lease and Fixed Base Operator Agreement at





Burlington International Airport (Board of Finance)

*waive the reading and adopt the resolution

6.06.
RESOLUTION:
Extension of Contract for Service Installation and Repair Work from





Eustis Cable Enterprises, Ltd. (Board of Finance)

*waive the reading and adopt the resolution

6.07.
COMMUNICATION:
Eugene M. Bergman, Esq., Sr. Asst. City Attorney, re: Supplemental





Progress Report on Certificates of Occupancy

*waive the reading, accept the communication and place it on file

6.08.
COMMUNICATION:
Lori Olberg, Administrative Assistant and Sue Trainor, Executive 





Secretary to the CAO, re: Minutes, Special City Meeting, October 10,





2008

*waive the reading, accept the communication, place it on file and adopt the minutes at the January 5, 

2009 City Council Meeting

6.09.
COMMUNICATION:
Lori Olberg, Administrative Assistant and Sue Trainor, Executive 





Secretary to the CAO, re: Minutes, City Council, September 22, 2008

*waive the reading, accept the communication, place it on file and adopt the minutes at the January 5, 

2009 City Council Meeting

6.10.
COMMUNICATION:
Lori Olberg, Administrative Assistant and Sue Trainor, Executive





Secretary to the CAO, re: Minutes, City Council, October 27, 2008

*waive the reading, accept the communication, place it on file and adopt the minutes at the January 5,

2009 City Council Meeting

6.11.
COMMUNICATION:
Bob Mulder, Raleigh, NC, re: Snowboard advertising

*waive the reading, accept the communication and place it on file

6.12.
COMMUNICATION:
Bob Kiss, Mayor, re: Intervale Center Board appointment

*waive the reading, accept the communication, place it on file and appoint Ed Antczak as a Member of

the Intervale Center Board

6.13.
COMMUNICATION:
Bob Kiss, Mayor, re: Appointment of Municipal Representative to the





CCRPC Review/Update Committee

*waive the reading, accept the communication, place it on file and appoint Fire Chief Michael O’Neil to

be the Municipal Representative to the CCRPC Review/Update Committee

6.14.
COMMUNICATION:
Jonathan P.A. Leopold, Jr., CAO, re: Board of Finance Minutes for





December 5, 2008

*waive the reading, accept the communication and place it on file

6.15.
COMMUNICATION:
Charlie Willette, Burlington Electric Department, re: Roger Cole’s 





Streetlight Survey

*waive the reading, accept the communication and place it on file

6.16.
COMMUNICATION:
Roger and Linda Cole, Residents, Ward Three, re: Streetlights





followup

*waive the reading, accept the communication and place it on file

6.17.
COMMUNICATION:
Chittenden County Assistant Judges, re: Pre-Budget Meeting

*waive the reading, accept the communication, place it on file and send a copy to the Board of Finance

6.18.
COMMUNICATION:
Tom Buckley, BED; Eugene Bergman, Sr. City Attorney; Ben Pacy, 





CAO, re: Draft Memo Clean Energy Financing District Concept

*waive the reading, accept the communication, place it on file and refer to the Transportation, Energy and 

Utilities Committee

6.19.
COMMUNICATION:
Superintendent Jeanne Collins, Burlington School District, re: Our





Schools:  Our Future:  Update on Excellence & Equity

*waive the reading, accept the communication and place it on file

6.020. SPECIAL EVENT INDOOR ENTERTAINMENT PERMIT APPLICATION (one day only):

The Skinny Pancake, 60 Lake Street, Private Party for Co-owner’s 30th Birthday Party, 9 p.m. – 2 a.m.,

Thursday, December 11, 2008, Dancing

*waive the reading, accept the communication, place it on file and ratify the Special Event Indoor

Entertainment Permit Application for The Skinny Pancake, Thursday, December 11, 2008

6.021. SPECIAL EVENT INDOOR ENTERTAINMENT PERMIT APPLICATION (one day only):

The Skinny Pancake, 60 Lake Street, New Year’s Eve, 9 p.m. – 2 a.m., Wednesday, December 31, 2008,

Dancing

*waive the reading, accept the communication, place it on file and approve the Special Event Indoor Entertainment for The Skinny Pancake, Wednesday, December 31, 2008

6.22.
COMMUNICATION:
Lori Olberg, Administrative Assistant and Sue Trainor, Executive





Secretary to the CAO, re: Minutes, Special Board of Civil Authority and





Special Meeting, City Council, September 2, 2008

*waive the reading, accept the communication, place it on file and adopt the minutes as received at the December 1, 2008 City Council Meeting

6.23.
COMMUNICATION:
Lori Olberg, Administrative Assistant and Sue Trainor, Executive 





Secretary to the CAO, re: Minutes, City Council, September 15, 2008

*waive the reading, accept the communication, place it on file and adopt the minutes as received at the December 1, 2008 City Council Meeting

6.24.
COMMUNICATION:
Lori Olberg, Administrative Assistant and Sue Trainor, Executive





Secretary to the CAO, re: Minutes, City Council, October 6, 2008

*waive the reading, accept the communication, place it on file and adopt the minutes as received at the December 1, 2008 City Council Meeting

6.25.
COMMUNICATION:
Lori Olberg, Administrative Assistant and Sue Trainor, Executive





Secretary to the CAO, re: Minutes, City Council, October 20, 2008

*waive the reading, accept the communication, place it on file and adopt the minutes as received at the December 1, 2008 City Council Meeting

7.
PRESENTATION:
Bruce Seifer, Assistant Director for Economic Development, CEDO, re:




Economic Development Division, Comprehensive Business Services 

Bruce Seifer and Ed Antczak spoke of the strategies that have been employed over the years to support the new and existing business community.  Loans, technical assistance, location searches, training programs and renovation assistance are but a few of the services offered by the Economic Development Division. Successes include: vacancies down to 4% while the County’s rate is 13%, increased Grand List, assistance in starting up 32 companies, have retained 20 companies and worked to develop new commercial space.
Councilors Bushor and Gutchell both praised CEDO for the work that they have done for the City.  Councilor Shannon asked about space shortage.  Bruce Seifer explained that Burlington is a very desirable location for businesses and there currently is not a lot of space to grow.  However, he noted that CEDO worked with both Champlain Chocolates and Dealer.com to help them partner in purchasing Specialty Filaments.  In that way CEDO has been very effective in keeping businesses downtown. 

7.01.
COMMUNICATION:
Bruce Seifer, Assistant Director for Economic Development, 






CEDO, re: City Council Presentation Economic Development






Division, Comprehensive Business Services

At the request of President Wright, and with no objection from the remaining Council, the action taken on this item was to waive the reading, accept the communication and place it on file.
8.
PRESENTATION:
Charles Delaney-Megeso, Coordinator, Wabanaki Heritage Celebration, 





re: Wabanaki Heritage Celebration, May 15-17, 2009 

Charles Delaney-Megeso explained that his Committee is working toward providing a high caliber Wabanaki Heritage Celebration and asked for $2,000 seed money for the May event.  In addition, he asked the Council’s help in funding the signature event during the Quadricentennial event by providing 5% of monies raised during the 2009 Celebration.  
8.01.
COMMUNICATION:
Charles Delaney-Megeso, Coordinator, Wabanaki Heritage 






Celebration, re: DRAFT COPY ONLY: Wabanaki Heritage






Celebration Information
At the request of President Wright, and with no objection from the remaining Council, the action taken on this item was to waive the reading, accept the communication and place it on file.

8.02.
COMMUNICATION:
Charles Delaney-Megeso, Coordinator, Wabanaki Heritage






Celebration, re: Quadricentennial Events

At the request of President Wright, and with no objection from the remaining Council, the action taken on this item was to waive the reading, accept the communication and place it on file.
9.
PRESENTATION:
Mayor Bob Kiss, re: Process Followed in Investigating and Terminating
the Waterfront Supervisor

Mayor Kiss outlined the procedures followed in the investigation of the Waterfront Supervisor and noted that the appropriate offices were involved in the review, that “alleged” claims that Assistant CAO Pacy interfered in organizational matters of the Park Department were unwarranted and misplaced.  Further, the precipitating e-mail in the personnel matter was a breach of City policy, not evidence of interference.   He then outlined the dates and events involved in this matter.  The Mayor noted that the Councilors are very aware of a number of these items through discussions that took place in Executive Sessions.  He believed that the City was well served by the work done by all individuals involved in the investigation.

Councilor Montroll asked if there were any lessons to be learned from this incident.  The Mayor noted that if the City had total control over the process that would have helped but a variety of delays due to schedules of the various parties and the charges that were presented impacted the length of the investigation.  City Attorney Schatz stated that it was a complicated and difficult matter. Internally he hoped a debriefing will take place to see what could have been improved upon. 
Councilor Adrian outlined his position that the Council was entitled to know all the details of the investigation and asked what authority the Mayor was relying on in withholding information from the Council.  The Mayor explained that information was provided on a need to know basis and that information was provided during Executive Sessions.  City Attorney Schatz stated that the Personnel Policy puts the responsibility of investigation of personnel matters with the Administration (HR, the employing department and the City Attorney’s Office).  There is nothing in the Personnel Policy that states the City Council is involved in these matters.  Additionally, as much information as possible was provided to the City Council.  If the Council wants to have a different role, the approach would be to modify the Personnel Policy.  
Councilor Davis noted that personnel matters do not normally rise to the Council level, but this matter became public while it was still an ongoing personnel investigation and, therefore, information was requested that the Council normally does not ask for.  He was disappointed in the amount of time the Council was taking in this matter and would like to begin working on issues that the Council should be focused on.  He felt it was handled appropriately, that proper investigations take time and bringing this issue into such a public forum only tries the employee in a court of public opinion.

Councilor Decelles asked if the Mayor would repudiate the actions taken by Director Goodkind.  The Mayor thought it was not inappropriate for a Department Head to state his opinion to a Commission following a Commission’s final decision.  
Councilor Paul noted her appreciation to the Mayor for answering a number of very direct questions through his memorandum.  She would like to move forward to deal with the pressing challenges of the City.  Councilor Ashe noted this is only a productive issue for the local newspaper and that there are a number of other serious issues on the agenda.  Councilor Shannon noted her appreciation to the Mayor for the information he provided.  She felt, however, that the amount of time spent on the issue was directly related to the amount of money spent on the investigation.


9.01.
COMMUNICATION:  Mayor Bob Kiss, Memorandum re: Process Followed in  





            Investigating and Terminating the Waterfront Supervisor

At the request of President Wright, and with no objection from the remaining Council, the action taken on this item was to waive the reading, accept the communication and place it on file.

10.
PRESENTATION:
James Porter, Special Counsel, Vermont Department of Public Service, 





re: Gorge Area Reinforcement Project (oral)
Mr. Porter and Terry Chicany spoke to the Council about the Gorge Area Reinforcement Project.  This project involves Colchester, South Burlington and Burlington.   Burlington’s participation allows the Green Mountain Power portion of the power lines on the waterfront to be removed.  City Attorney Schatz explained that the City and Green Mountain Power entered into an agreement in 2006 to move in this direction as this has been a long standing goal of the City. GMP has filed the petition and the City’s main interest is to remove the lines on the waterfront.  BED will then be able to remove its lines.  

11.
PRESENTATION:
Ray Nails, Member, Employee Retirement Advisory Group, re: 





Recommendations
Corporal Ray Nails outlined the history of his participation in the Employee Retirement Advisory Group.  He noted his dissatisfaction with the fact that the employees had been left out of the initial Retirement Task Force.  He reminded the Council members that any benefit changes had to be negotiated.  He provided a list, generated in 2005, of 50 alternative funding methods the City should explore to offset the costs of the retirement system. Councilor Bushor asked if there was an updated 2008 list of funding methods to which Mr. Nails replied that the group had decided the Council could streamline the list.
Councilor Knodell noted her disappointment that there was no response from the group to some of the recommendations in the report of the Task Force.  She outlined the goals of the original Task Force, which were to find ways to help the taxpayers but to continue to provide a high quality benefit to the employees.  She reminded the Council that the ultimate goal is to return the tax to its historic level.  In addition, taxpayers are losing their own retirement monies and the Council needs to be mindful of that.
Councilor Montroll stated his opinion that the current system is not working well for the employees or the taxpayers.  He also noted that all recommendations made by the Retirement Task Force were made with the full understanding that the items needed to be negotiated.  The costs to support the program are unstable and progress needs to be made.  Ray Nails did not agree that the dire predictions were accurate due to recent funding changes.

Councilor Adrian stated to Corporal Nails that if the Committee wanted to be taken seriously, the report that was presented to the Council was inadequate.  He then highlighted a number of examples that he had issues with.  Corporal Nails said the report was intended to generate discussion and to inspire people to think outside the box.  Councilor Ashe agreed with Councilor Adrian’s comments.  He was very concerned about some of the recommendations the report provided and also noted that some of the recommendations had, in fact, already been initiated.

11.01.
COMMUNICATION:
Burlington Employees Retirement System, re: Proposed 






Alternative Funding Methods 

At the request of President Wright, and with no objection from the remaining Council, the action taken on this item was to waive the reading, accept the communication and place it on file.
11.5. (was 20.0)   RESOLUTION:  Champlain College’s Proposal To Acquire the Ethan Allen Club 




     Property (Councilors Knodell & Wright) 
Councilor Knodell made a motion, seconded by Councilor Bushor, to waive the reading and adopt the resolution with the deletion of the last Whereas clause at the bottom of the first page.  Councilor Knodell noted that following the last City Council meeting Champlain College heard comments from the public at the last Community Development and Neighborhood Revitalization Committee and they had taken note of the City Council comments.  Councilor Knodell noted the options of the City relative to the Ethan Allen Club purchase and explained that this resolution asks for a 30-day extension of a final decision from the Council.  
David Provost and Jim Foster responded to questions from the City Council.  Mr. Provost was unsure if an extension would work with Ethan Allen Club, as the current agreement is for a one-day extension.  Mr. Foster read a brief statement from the Trustees of Champlain College.  
City Attorney Schatz responded to the Council President’s question that it is the City’s position that, without approval, Champlain College cannot acquire the property.  The MOU was designed to protect the City neighborhoods and the City’s position is that this property falls under the MOU.

Councilor Adrian moved to suspend the rules in order to extend the meeting.  The motion passed by a vote of 11 to 3 with Councilors Ashe, Paul and Berezniak voting against.  

Councilor Gutchell made a motion to amend the resolution, to strike the last two resolve clauses, replacing it with “Now Therefore Be It Resolved that the City Council approves the purchase by Champlain College of the Ethan Allen Club.”, seconded by Council Decelles.  The motion was not considered friendly by the makers.   
Councilor Montroll then made a motion to amend the amendment, approve the proposed purchase and ask the College to continue to work with the Council, the Administration and the neighbors to minimize the impact on the existing neighborhood and that any approval be conditioned on that. This was considered friendly to both the maker and the seconder.  It was clarified by the City Attorney that this would not require a second vote.
Councilor Adrian provided another amendment stating, “Now Therefore Be It Further Resolved that in moving forward Champlain College make a good faith effort to work with the YMCA in creating a joint collegiate childcare facility.”  Councilor Keogh made a point of order that this was not germane and President Wright agreed.  Councilor Adrian requested a vote on whether the issue was germane.  The Council voted in favor of the President’s ruling by a vote of 9 in favor, one abstention (Councilor Paul, due to being on the Board of the YMCA) and 3 opposed, with Councilors Ashe, Davis and Berezniak voting against.
Councilor Berezniak stated his opinion that enforcing the MOU is the only way to protect the interests of the residents and that the Council was doing a disservice to the neighbors by not making Champlain College go through a more formal process.  Councilor Decelles stated there will be a lengthy process that Champlain College will be involved in prior to the construction of the building and then called the question.  The motion failed.
Councilor Bushor made a motion to restore the following clause: “Now, Therefore Be It Resolved that the City Council hereby requests that Champlain College consider making modifications to the project, particularly with respect to the number of students and dwelling units on the site.” The motion was considered friendly.  The amendments passed by a vote of 9 in favor, 1 abstention (Councilor Paul) and 3 opposed, with Councilors Bushor, Shannon and Berezniak voting against.
Councilor Adrian then made a motion to amend the resolution, seconded by Councilor Shannon, that he had stated previously in the meeting.  The motion was not considered friendly by the seconder.  The amendment passed by a vote of 9 in favor, 1 abstention (Councilor Paul) and 3 opposed, with Ashe, Davis and Berezniak voting against.  
The final resolution passed by a vote of 10 in favor, 1 abstention (Councilor Paul) and 3 opposed, with Councilor Berezniak, Bushor and Ashe voting against.
Councilor Ashe then requested to postpone all non-time sensitive items from the meeting.  Councilor Knodell made a motion to suspend the rules and postpone items 12 and 13 to the next City Council meeting.  

12.
REPORT:
Steve Goodkind, Director, DPW, re: Snow Removal Update (oral)
Postponed item to the January 5, 2009 City Council meeting.

13.
REPORT:
Timothy Barden, Director of Information Technology and David White, Director 




of Planning and Zoning, re: Open Government Committee Recommendations:




Response from CAO and Department of Planning and Zoning (15 mins.)

13.01.
COMMUNICATION:
Benjamin Pacy, Assistant CAO, re: Open Government 






Committee Development Recommendations


13.02.
COMMUNICATION:
David E. White, AICP, Director of Planning & Zoning, re:






Open Government Committee Report – Dept. of Planning and






Zoning Response

Postponed item to the January 5, 2009 City Council meeting.
14.
RESOLUTION:
March 3, 2009 Annual City Meeting—Proposed Charter Change re: 





Voter Checklist and Presiding Officer for Elections (Councilors 





Decelles, Berezniak, Knodell:  Charter Change Committee)

Councilor Decelles made a motion, seconded by Councilor Bushor, to waive the reading and adopt the resolution.  This resolution deletes language from the Charter that states no meeting of the Board of Registration of Voters shall be held three days prior to the election, which contradicts the State language.  The second Charter change changes the language of the presiding officer of elections.  The motion passed unanimously.


14.01.
COMMUNICATION:
Paul Decelles, Chair, City Council Charter Change Committee, 






Re: Proposed Changes to the City Charter Appointment of 






Election Officials

The Secretary of State’s Office has recommended that Burlington amend their Charter to make election officers, ward clerk and inspector of elections appointed rather than elected officials.  That is generally how it is done throughout the State.  The Committee is looking for guidance from the Council on this matter.  President Wright requested that the Councilors put their thoughts in writing and forward it to the Charter Change Committee.
At the request of President Wright, and with no objection from the remaining Council, the action taken on

this item was to waive the reading, accept the communication and place it on file.

15.
RESOLUTION:
March 3, 2009 Annual City Meeting—Proposed Charter Change re:




Health Department; Board of Health (Councilors Decelles, Berezniak,





Knodell:  Charter Change Committee)

Councilor Decelles made a motion, seconded by Councilor Knodell, to waive the reading and adopt the resolution.  The motion passed by a vote of 12 to 2 with Councilors Bushor and Ashe voting against.

15.01.
COMMUNICATION:
Paul Decelles, Chair, City Council Charter Change Committee, 






re:  Proposed Changes to the City Charter and City Ordinances






relating to the Board of Health

At the request of President Wright, and with no objection from the remaining Council, the action taken on this item was to waive the reading, accept the communication and place it on file.
16.
RESOLUTION:
March 3, 2009 Annual City Meeting—Proposed Charter Change re:





Increase in Annual Borrowing Authority for School Department 





Working Capital and Capital Improvements (Councilor Paul)

Councilor Paul made a motion, seconded by Councilor Knodell, to waive the reading and adopt the resolution.  The resolution increased the borrowing authority from $750,000 to $2,000,000.  School Commissioner Lane answered questions of the Council.  Councilor Decelles made a motion to amend the resolution, striking the Now Therefore Be It Resolved clause and instead refer the question to the Charter Change Committee with a time certain date back to the Council.  There was no second to the motion.  Councilor Montroll then made a motion to add a Further Be It Resolved clause to refer the resolution to the Finance Board for recommendation to come back in a timely manner in accordance with the public hearing dates.  The amendment was considered friendly to the maker and the seconder.  The recommendation will come back to the Council at the January 5th meeting.  The motion passed by a vote of 13 to 1, with Councilor Decelles voting against.   
17.
RESOLUTION:
Authorization to Execute a Memorandum of Understanding with 





the Chittenden County Transit Authority for the Development of the





Burlington Downtown Transit Center (Board of Finance; 





Transportation, Energy and Utilities Committee)

Councilor Montroll made a motion, seconded by Councilor Keogh, to waive the reading and adopt the resolution.  CCTA Manager Chris Cole and Dan Bradley from Public Works were available for questions.  The Mayor clarified that CCTA would take the lead in the project and the City would be a partner.  The resolution passed unanimously.  
22.
ADJOURNMENT

On a motion by Councilors Davis and Bushor, the Council voted unanimously to adjourn at 11:50 p.m.

Attest:


Lori Olberg, Administrative Assistant and Sue Trainor, Executive Secretary to the CAO

BOARD OF ABATEMENT OF TAXES

MONDAY, DECEMBER 15, 2008
7:18 P.M.

PRESENT:  See above.
MAYOR KISS PRESIDING
1.
AGENDA


Councilor Knodell noted that the Notice of the Board of Abatement was in the Free Press on Friday, December 12th, not the 13th, as noted in item 2.01.  She also noted that she would be recusing herself from voting on item 2.13.  Councilor Davis recused himself from voting as he was very well acquainted with a number of the individuals requesting abatements.  

Councilor Knodell made a motion to approve the agenda; Councilor Ashe seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.

2.
CONSENT AGENDA
On a motion by Councilors Knodell and Bushor, the Board of Abatement of Taxes voted unanimously to adopt the consent agenda as amended thus taking the indicated actions:


2.01.
COMMUNICATION:
Clerk/Treasurer’s Office, re: Notice City of Burlington Board of






Abatement of Taxes, December 15, 2008 (will be advertised in






Saturday, December 13, 2008’s edition, Burlington Free Press)

2.02. REQUEST FOR ABATEMENT OF TAXES:
Richard J. Rashaw Estate

31 Hayward Street

053-3-091-000


*waive the reading and grant the request for abatement of taxes


2.03.
REQUEST FOR ABATEMENT OF TAXES:
Bert and Ann Marie Silva









River’s Edge Coffee Shop









471 Riverside Avenue









040-4-023-000


*waive the reading and deny the request for abatement of taxes


2.04.
REQUEST FOR ABATEMENT OF TAXES:
Vermont Subacute LLC









Margaret Plaks









308 Pearl Street









045-2-011-000


*waive the reading and deny the request for abatement of taxes


2.05.
REQUEST FOR ABATEMENT OF TAXES:
Vermont Subacute LLC









Margaret Plaks









300 Pearl Street









045-2-010-000


*waive the reading and deny the request for abatement of taxes


2.06.
REQUEST FOR ABATEMENT OF TAXES:
Burlington Health & Rehab









Margaret Plaks









300 Pearl Street









PPP028242


*waive the reading and deny the request for abatement of taxes


2.07.
REQUEST FOR ABATEMENT OF TAXES:
Dale K. Manning









19-21 Decatur Street









044-3-139-000


*waive the reading and deny the request for abatement of taxes


2.08.
REQUEST FOR ABATEMENT OF TAXES:
Robert and Nancy Sutton









51 Latham Court









046-2-044-000


*waive the reading and grant the request for abatement of taxes


2.09.
REQUEST FOR ABATEMENT OF TAXES:
Vermont Attorneys Title Corp.









84 Pine Street









PPP256223


*waive the reading and grant the request for abatement of taxes


2.10.
REQUEST FOR ABATEMENT OF TAXES:
Walter H. Wolf









204 South Willard St.









050-1-028-000


*waive the reading and deny the request for abatement of taxes


2.11.
REQUEST FOR ABATEMENT OF TAXES:
James Faller & Jocelyne Bellenger









545 South Prospect Street









054-3-010-000
*waive the reading and deny the request for abatement of taxes
2.12.
REQUEST FOR ABATEMENT OF TAXES:
Susan and David Herr








225 Hildred Drive








046-1-069-225

*waive the reading and deny the request for abatement of taxes

2.13.
REQUEST FOR ABATEMENT OF TAXES:
University of Vermont/Synon Group








12 Colchester Avenue

045-4-008-001


*waive the reading and grant the request for abatement of taxes


2.14.
REQUEST FOR ABATEMENT OF TAXES:
Green Room








86 St. Paul Street









PPP096550


*waive the reading and grant the request for abatement of taxes

2.15.
REQUEST FOR ABATEMENT OF TAXES:
James Fenton et al







48 Avenue C








029-2-052-097

*waive the reading and grant the request for abatement of taxes

2.16.
REQUEST FOR ABATEMENT OF TAXES:
Alexander Aronshtam








64 Case Parkway








046-2-076-000

*waive the reading and deny the request for abatement of taxes

2.17.
REQUEST FOR ABATEMENT OF TAXES:
Kevin Long








61 Borestone Lane








024-1-159-061

*waive the reading and grant the request for abatement of taxes

2.18.
REQUEST FOR ABATEMENT OF TAXES:
Karin Eisenberg







297 College Street, Unit 4








050-1-002-028

*waive the reading and grant the request for abatement of taxes
3.
REQUEST FOR ABATEMENT OF TAXES:
Robert and Norma Marcellino









31-35 Main Street







049-1-118-001

Councilor Bushor made a motion to grant the request for abatement of taxes, with Councilor Shannon seconding the motion.  The motion passed by a vote of 13 in favor and one opposed, with Councilor Knodell voting against.

4.
REQUEST FOR ABATEMENT OF TAXES:
Phillippa Shaplin








84 Buell Street








045-2-153-001

Councilor Bushor made a motion to deny the request, seconded by Councilor Knodell.  The motion to deny passed by a vote of 11 to 3, with Councilors Shannon, Berezniak and Ellis voting against.  

5.
ADJOURNMENT
On a motion by Councilors Knodell and Wright, the Board of Tax Abatement voted unanimously to adjourn at 7:28 p.m.
Attest:


Lori Olberg, Administrative Assistant and Sue Trainor, Executive Secretary to the CAO

